CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES
MEETING 4
October 21, 2010 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150
1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 2:07 pm. 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Chair Vollendorf moved unanimous consent. There being no objections, the agenda was approved.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of October 7, 2010
Senator Fradella moved to approve the agenda. Senator Schürer seconded it.
Senator Hamano moved the following changes
“Senator Hamano stated that he supported 3 year terms, and that it would be premature to review the chair’s performance after a year or a year and half in the office….Senator Hamano opposed term limits. A department should be able to keep a good chair as long as it wishes. The document should be neutral about the chair serving multiple terms: should neither encourage nor discourage it.”

Senator Fradella, Secretary of the Senate, accepted the amendments as friendly.

Chair Vollendorf moved unanimous consent of the minutes as amended. There being no objections, the amended minutes were approved.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Report from the Chair
Chair Vollendorf asked Senators to r.s.v.p. for the Senate Retreat.  She asked the senators to recruit student leadership to attend. She also asked that the senators refer the names of anyone they believe should be invited to the Senate Office so that could be included. 

4.1.2 Announcements 


4.2 Nominating Committee: Flora Banuett, Chair
Senator Banuett, Chair of the Nominating Committee, moved the following nominations for the faculty representatives on the Sustainability Task Force.

Dean Toji (CLA)

Walter F. Baber (CLA/CHHS)

Wesley Woelfel (COTA)

Christine Whitcraft (CNSM)
She also moved the nomination of Katherine James (CHHS) as an alternate. The work of the Sustainability Task Force will probably exceed the typical one year life span of a task force and it is prudent to provide for an alternate.

Senator Solt moved the nomination Alex Wu, CBA. 

Senator Banuett spoke to the Nominating Committee slate. There were many excellent candidates. In putting the slate together the Nominating Committee was looking for a balance between policy expertise, educational experience and design know-how. They were also looking for diversity in terms of gender, college representation, and professional rank.

Senator Forrest raised a point of order. According to the Section 2.2.1 of the Rules and Regulations: “Dissent to Recommendations by Nominating Committee:  Challenges by Senators to recommendations for committee assignments shall come via a motion to refer the recommendations back to the Nominating Committee.”  
Senator Fradella raised a point of order. He suggested that Senator Solt’s nomination be ruled out of order and that he should then remake his motion as a challenge to the Nominating Committee.  Senator Toossi, a member of the Nominating Committee, advised the Senate that adding a new person the slate would require the whole slate to be looked at again. He added that it would have been better if Professor Wu had applied to be on the taskforce at the time when applications were being solicited by the Senate.
Senator Soni informed the Senate that past practice was to allow nominations from the floor.
Senator Torabzadeh move to suspend the rule proscribed by section 2.2.1 of the Rules and regulations and proceed in accordance with past practice.  

Senator Hood reminded the Senate that the motion on floor was to refer the slate back to the Nominating Committee.

Senator Caron spoke in support of following the procedures in section 2.2.1.
Chair Vollendorf ruled that Senator Solt’s motion to nominate Professor Wu was not out of order. Senator Solt spoke to Wu nomination. He stated that she was an outstanding candidate who would represent the College of Business Administration.
Senator Jaffe asked why Professor Wu did was not nominated when nominations were being solicited. Senator Solt responded that finding a suitable candidate took time.
Senator Chun asked about the qualifications of the candidates nominated by the Nominating Committee.
Chair Vollendorf moved to vote on Senator Forrest’s motion to refer the slate back to the Nominating Committee. As a point of information, Senator Hamm asked if the nominations would be open again for everyone
Senator Miles raised a point of order. If the slate were referred back to the Nominating Committee then nominations would need to be opened again.
Senator Hood stated that voting to refer the slate back to the Nominating Committee broke with past practice.  Senator Fradella observed that this was the first time in recent memory that a Senator challenged past practice with a referral to written policy.  
The question was called. The Senate was asked to vote on Senator Forrest’s motion to refer the slate back to the Nominating Committee. A yes vote would enforce the written policy.

The vote was: 

Ayes: 17 
Nays: 2 
Abstentions: 2. 
The motion to refer was defeated.  
Senator Miles move to suspend the rules and accept nominations from the floor in line with past practice. The motion was seconded. Chair Vollendorf moved unanimous consent. There being no objections the motion was passed.
Senator Banuett spoke to the qualifications of the candidates nominated by the Nominating Committee. Walter Baber is an expert on environmental policy and environmental law. Dean Toji was instrumental in CSULB becoming a signatory of the Presidents’ Climate Commitment. Wesley Woelfel has worked on ewaste and sustainability and has won awards in this area. Christine Whitcraft is a conservation biologist familiar with the ecosystem of the Long Beach area.
Senators were asked to vote on which candidate of the six they would support the least.
The vote was:

Dean Toji: 5

Walter Baber: 2

Wesley Woelfel: 2

Christine Whitcraft: 3

Alex Wu: 39

The nomination of Alex Wu was rejected.

Senator Hood moved to accept the slate including alternate, Katherine James. The motion was seconded. The question was called.
The vote was:
Ayes:40 

Nays: 5 

Abstentions: 2 
Senator Banuett moved the nomination of Ashley Carter to the University Student Union Board of Trustees. The nomination was seconded. There were no nominations from the floor.
The vote was
Ayes: 52 
Nays: 1 
Abstentions: 1
Senator Banuett moved the nomination of Craig Fleming to the ASI Board of Control.  The motion was seconded. There were no nominations from the floor.
The vote was:

Ayes: 47 
Nays: 0 
Abstentions: 1
The time certain for item 7.1 (Department Chairs Policy) being reached, Senator Hood moved to stop the clock so that the Senate could proceed to new business and the first readings. Chair Vollendorf moved for unanimous consent. There being no objections, the clock was stopped.
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar (NONE)
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report of the President (2:10–2:20 p.m. TIME CERTAIN)
President Alexander informed the Senate that Jenny Oropeza, State Senator for Long Beach, had passed away. She was an alumna of CSULB and a strong supporter of education. Doris Nelson informed the Senate that Jenny Oropeza had been active in student government at CSULB and had served on the school board and the Long Beach City Council.
President Alexander informed the Senate that we have a budget. This budget restores some of our funding. We still have to be cautious. The November 2nd election will mean a new governor and this may change the landscape. Even the restored funding has strings attached. We must increase our enrollment of transfer students. If we don’t increase our enrollment fast enough we could lose funding.
The floor was yielded to Vice-Provost Dowell who expressed his appreciation of college officials and chairs whose expertise and goodwill allowed us to downsize efficiently and he fully expected that we would be able to increase enrollment just as efficiently.

Senator Caron asked what our enrollment target is. Vice-Provost Dowell responded that we need to achieve the correct mix of freshman and transfer students. Spring enrollment may be less than we would like and the yield is always difficult to predict.
In response to a question from Senator Anderson, no eligible tier 1 applicants were turned down during the cuts in enrollment. The new funds will allow us admit more tier 2 and 3 students.

President Alexander thanked everyone for their help with WASC. The school received a fantastic report. We were basically told to keep doing what we’re doing. We are a national model for our cooperation with local public schools and community colleges. We were the only school district with a Kindergarten through University program invited to present to staff at the White House and the Department of Education. It hoped that this exposure will lead some substantial grants. Our program of sharing data, bringing local students on campus, and other partnership efforts is being noticed.
Senator Garcia asked what these grants would do. The President responded that we could get joint funding with K-12 partners. This would allow us to undertake new experiments. Senator Schürer asked if the Liberal Studies or Single Subject Credential Program would benefit from these grants. President Alexander responded that they would but that the scope of the grants would be very broad.
Senator Forrest thanked the President for his efforts. She asked when we will know when the new faculty is coming and how many. Senator Klink spoke to the importance of lecturers. The President replied that details are still uncertain at this stage.
There was a question on President Obama’s signing of an Executive Order on Hispanic achievement. The Department of Education is going to work to close the achievement gap for Hispanics. President Alexander expressed his commitment to the Dream Act. There are an estimated 500 undocumented students on our campus with no financial aid. This is both a humanitarian and economic issue.  

Senator Moreno thanked the President for his support of the Dream Act. 

President Alexander stated that the outcome of November election will have a significant impact.   The Federal Government has been very supportive of education the last two years. There is concern that there may be more gridlock after November. Currently California is in position of leadership in Congress. If the Democrats lose the House we could lose Representative Miller and Speaker Pelosi. The South and the East could assert leadership of key committees. 
Senator Torabzadeh asked what the priorities for improving quality are.
President Alexander responded that accreditation is in trouble. Everybody is getting accredited. There are a lot of for-profit universities sucking up public funding.  Many of them are generating nothing but worthless paper and debt for their graduates and very few jobs. The for-profit universities are fighting efforts to reel them in.
6.2 CFA Report: CFA President Teri Yamada (2:20-2:30 p.m. TIME CERTAIN)
CFA President Yamada stated that CSULB was lucky to have an activist president. CSULB is both a state wide and national model. We enjoy collegiality between faculty and faculty and faculty and administration. 

She stated that the recent attacks on pensions are very irritating. A recent study shows that we are not really being paid more than private section. She will send the link to all faculty.
CFA has been working with ASI to get out the vote. 1300 students have been registered. We now have to get them to actually vote. Faculty need to encourage students to vote and participate. There will be phone banking in the Anatol Center.
CFA is supporting Propositions 24 and 25. They will improve the budget situation. CFA is endorsing Brown. CFA is become nationally organized. CFA representatives will be attending a summit in January.  She is tired of the trash talking of professor and teachers. We work hard. We need to change the public perception.

CFA Yamada shared her personal perceptions, not the CFA perspective, on the state of the bargaining process.  At this point, she is extremely concerned. The new contract as it stands would put a lot of power in hands of Presidents and take it away from the Senate, Chairs, and the department level.  It would be bad for campuses where there is poor cooperation between faculty and administration. Categories are being gutted. FERPs, for example could be assigned anywhere. 

7. OLD BUSINESS 
7.1 Department Chairs Policy (AS-AS-806-09/FPPC)-SECOND READING (3:10 p.m. TIME CERTAIN)
Senator Holly Harbinger yielded the floor to Senior Director of Academic Employee Relations Rene Castro. As things stand now, under the contract, anyone in a 1.0 appointment in any one department is a full-time lecturer regardless of how they got there.  This is 15 units in any given semester.
Senator Schürer stated that we don’t know what the new contract will say. Director Castro said they we must operate under the old contract while negotiations are ongoing. In response to a question, he stated that if a lecturer begins the semester as part time and later goes to full time that lecturer is still part-time for purposes of the contract.  Senator Klink asked for clarification and Senator Moreno asked about amending the policy if the contract changes.
The Senate began to review the policy ad seriatim beginning with line 23. (Section 1.3) There were three amendments to this section, including Senator Tolbert’s, involving the voting rights of faculty. Senator Schürer asked how we should proceed.
Senator Fisher, Chair of the FPPC, move to postpone considerations of section 1.3 indefinitely.

The motion was seconded by Senator Del Casino. Senator Fisher spoke to his motion.
Senator Francis stated that regardless of the outcome of grievance it is still our policy. We can decide the issue regardless of the outcome of the grievance. He opposed the motion.

The floor was yielded to Director Castro. He stated that the outcome of the grievance will determine the outcome for the Senate. Senate can act only if CFA withdraws the grievance. Otherwise, the Senate could be charged with unfair labor practices.  The Senate must conform to the Collective Bargaining Agreement to avoid problems with CFA.  The President might not sign off on a document not in compliance with the CBA.
The floor was yielded to CFA President Yamada. She stated that CFA tried to work out the issue with the FPPC while the policy was being drafted. Other campuses have given lecturers the right to vote. The ongoing grievance has left the issue unresolved and kicked the can down the street.
Senator Fradella informed the Senate that a motion to table is not debatable and that the question should be called.
Senator Klink moved for a roll call vote on the motion to table section 1.3. Senator Schürer seconded the motion.  One third of the Senate must approve to get a roll call vote.
The vote was:


Ayes: 16


Nays: 28


Abstentions: 6
The motion for a roll call vote was defeated.
Senator Vogel asked Director Castro how long it would take to resolve the grievance. Director Castro responded that it was difficult to predict but two years was not unrealistic.
Senator Torabzadeh asked if the motion would table the section indefinitely. Senator Fisher responded that yes it would indefinitely. We would keep the language of the old policy until the grievance was arbitrated. 

Senator Fradella corrected Senator Fisher by informing the Senate that the motion was not one to postpone indefinitely, but rather a motion to table.  The Senate always has the power to vote to take an item from the table whenever it wishes.

The floor was yielded to Acting Dean Kvapil who informed the Senate that it could vote to include full-time lecturers without a problem. Any decision on the grievance would create a floor not a ceiling. We can give right to vote to full-time lecturers without the risk of a conflict with the CBA even if grievance goes against the lecturer. Director Castro confirmed that this is the case.
Senator Hood moved to call the question on the Senator Fisher’s motion to table section 1.3.

The vote was:

Ayes:22 
Nays: 19 
Abstentions: 2 

The motion was carried.
8. NEW BUSINESS 
8.1 Graduate or Other Post-Baccalaureate Credit Earned as Senior (AS-822-10/CEPC)-FIRST READING
The first reading was moved and seconded. The floor was yielded to Christopher Brazier, Chair of the Curriculum and Educational Policy Council (CEPC) to speak to the first reading. He stated that the changes to the existing policy were mostly clarifications. Senator Schürer asked AVP  
Mahoney how this policy would affect students under the super senior policy. AVP Mahoney said the intent of the Super Seniors policy was to help students graduate. In response to a question about cross listed courses (400/500), Professor Brazier said that there would be no double counting.

The item received its first reading.

8.2 Requirements for Additional Baccalaureate Degrees (AS-823-10/CEPC)-FIRST READING
The first reading was moved and seconded. The floor was yielded to CEPC Chair Brazier to speak to the first reading. The revision to policy would put the policy in alignment with current practice and changes in the law and in other policies. The footnotes explain these changes for the benefit of senate, but will be deleted from the final policy. Vice-Provost Dowell informed the Senate that few students fall under the purview of the policy. Professor Brazier stated that few majors are affected by the policy as well. 

The item received its first reading.

9. ADJOURNMENT

Senator Hood moved to adjourn. The motion was seconded and passed. The meeting was adjourned at 3:59 pm.
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